Wilmington Harbor GRR

Monthly PDT Meeting

Minutes December 20, 2006
By

Frank Yelverton

1. The attendance list for the subject meeting is attached separately.  We briefly discussed the minutes of the November 15, 2006 meeting.  Points of note were as follows: 

a. Negotiations are ongoing related to the POD lands.  We expect a positive outcome.
b. The Corps transferred funds to Fish and Wildlife Service (FWS) to assess potential contaminants and sources that may affect the sediments behind the three locks and dams.  Preliminary results are as follows:  Bulk sediment chemistry for metals and PAHs indicated no values above the probably effect level.  Sediment bioassay results are fine.  However, 4 of the 11 elutriate bioassays had a reduced survival when compared to the controls.  Checking now to see if that was a chemical or physical issue.
c. The revised MOU was emailed to all the potential signers on December 19, 2006.  Don Betz had concerns with the wording of paragraph ‘f’: “The parties understand that, in the event the Corps GRR recommends deauthorization of the locks and dams, and all or portions of the dams are left in place, the Corps will, to the extent it is so authorized (bold added for emphasis), recommend that adequate safeguards are imposed to protect the water supply safe yield, associated reliability and the other needs of all water supply users.”  Specifically Mr. Betz requested that the “to the extent it is so authorized” be clarified by stating the intent of the Corps.  Could it be stated that the intent of the Corps is to recommend that in order to protect water supply needs the water users be authorized to acquire the dams if they so desired?  This intent issue will be discussed with the Corps Office of Council.

d.  The City of Wilmington and the Lower Cape Fear Water and Sewer Authority (Authority) have jointly hired a contactor (Arcadis) to investigate the potential impacts on water intakes owned by the City and Authority due to possible modifications at Lock and Dam #1.  This contractor and representatives from the City and Authority met with the Corps at Lock and Dam # 1 on December 5th.   Corps representatives included our experts in the Mobile District, Bobby Simpson and Joe Finley.  The Corps also met with the other water supply users on the river earlier in the day on December 5th.  The goal of all this is to assure that any fish passage alternative recommended would still assure water supply requirements and any proposed modification to water supply intake structures would be feasible from a cost and engineering standpoint.  The Corps draft report should be available in January 2007.  On December 13, representatives of McKim and Creed meet with the Corps regarding the permit application for the Authority’s proposed additional 60” diameter raw water intake line.  This line would parallel the existing line just upstream of Lock and Dam #1.   We requested the Corps’ Regulatory Branch not make a decision on a permit application until the Mobile District report was available in January 2007.
2. Locks and Dams



Deauthorization not required

a. Continue Locking – Carol Banaitis confirmed that the average annual maintenance costs at the three locks and dams is about $500-$600,000. Ed Dunlop is working on the costs and schedule required to rehab the dams, locks, and esplanade.  Carroll Niesen will provide an email this week indicating what the schedule is for providing this information along with the other information being prepared by Ed Dunlop and David Rochelle indicated below.
b. Rock ramp across the entire downstream face – John Caldwell will update the 2002 cost estimate.  David Rochelle has developed the quantities required for all three locks and dams including the alternatives for lowering the dams.  This information will be given to John Caldwell this week.  Ed Dunlop is doing the stability analysis (impacts of the weight of rock on the lock walls and dam) for this alternative and should have the information by mid-January.  Also the information on the potential impacts of the scour holes will be available by then.  Tom Child indicated that no additional vibracore work was needed.
c. Diversion channel – This alternative would be similar to the proposal at the New Savannah Bluff Lock and Dam.  John Caldwell is updating this cost estimated for the Savannah District.  David Rochelle has determined the alignment and quantities for Lock and Dams # 1&2 and is working on #3.  Frank Yelverton questioned if a decision had been made earlier that due to topography a diversion channel may not be feasible at Lock and Dam #3.  Carroll Niesen will check on this.  David’s information should be available by the end of December.  David Briley, Arcadis, requested copies of the preliminary drawings.  The diversion channels and nature-like bypass are designed with the entrance invert elevation less than the dam crest.  However, they will also be designed to have the entrance blocked during drought conditions.  
d. Nature-like fishway – John Caldwell needs to update the costs provided by Zapata in 2002.
Deauthorization required

a. Remove the locks and dams –The Marine Corps is using the locks and dams for exercises about 5-6 times per year since the Cape Fear River is similar to the Euphrates River (except for vegetation) in Iraq.  The Navy will take over this operation in about a year.  Roger Bullock is investigating how long this operation is expected to continue, and is having a lunch meeting today with one of the contacts.  John Hazelton is still waiting on water quality information from Federal Paper, Riegelwood.  He contacted them again yesterday (note: information was received December 21st).  John Caldwell is developing the costs for this alternative.
b. Lower the locks and dams – There are two basic lowering alternatives.  The first would be the maximum lowering possible without impacting the current water supply intakes.  However this could impact storage available during drought conditions.  A rock ramp or diversion channel could be constructed for fish passage.  David Rochelle has developed the quantities for these alternatives. The second elevation would be about 8-9 feet below the current dam crest elevations.  This would be low enough to allow fish passage (without a rock ramp) during normal spring flows, but still allow a low pool during drought conditions at all locks and dams.  John Caldwell is developing the costs for this alternative.
c. Alter the dam – The PDT agreed that there were not other viable alternatives to include in this category, so it will be dropped from future consideration.  
d. Rock ramp or step pool in the lock chamber – David Rochelle is working on quantities for this alternative and the impact the rocks may have on the lock chamber.  This alternative would not lower the pool level behind the dams.  Carroll Niesen will check on David’s progress for this alternative.


Northeast Turning Basins
a. All the information has been developed regarding quantities, shoaling, and nursery area impacts related to the four alternative basin relocations.  Doug Wall has provided the quantities and nursery area impacts to John Caldwell and John Hazelton has provided a copy of the shoaling study.   
b. Steve Everhart indicated in the previous PDT meeting that Fritz wanted to know the reason for the additional flair added to the northern end of the upper basin alternative.  I forwarded Doug Wall’s explanation to Fritz and Steve on December 19th.
c. Mitigation planning has started for the turning basin alternatives.  Chuck Wilson and I will develop a list of potential mitigation actions and start coordination with the resource agencies in January 2007.  Everyone on our email list will be notified of these meetings.
3. As indicated in my December 13, 2006 email, annual dredging at the downstream entrance of the Cape Fear River locks has started.  This enhances the chances of anadromous fish finding the lock chambers and being locked upstream during the spring.  Work began at Lock and Dam # 3 and will continue downstream to Locks 2&1.  As in previous years, we have clearances for and dredging is performed by a small pump with disposal at the toe of the bank.  All work will be completed by the end of January 2007.  Also, UNC-W has submitted their draft annual report on “Monitoring Effects of a Potential Increased Tidal Range in the Cape Fear River Ecosystem Due to Deepening Wilmington Harbor, NC, Year 6”.  The report, along with previous reports, is posted on the Corps Website at http://www.saw.usace.army.mil/wilmington-harbor/main.htm.  If you have any comments on the report, please provide them to me via email by January 31, 2007.

4. Richard Kimmel indicated depending on the alternatives selected some additional documentation may be required at the locks and dams and additional surveys on the NE Cape Fear River turning basin alternatives.  However, no show stoppers are anticipated.

5. Ted Zielonka indicated that he had obtained most of the information he needs for the groundwater report for the locks and dams.  The report will be ready in January 2007.

6. Allen Davis reminded everyone that the Alternative Formulation Briefing is still scheduled for mid-April 2007, and that everyone is encouraged to attend.  The read ahead package is due by the end of February.

7. The next quarterly combined IPT/PDT meeting will be in Wilmington on January 17, 2007.  As last time, this meeting will be held in the fellowship hall of Pearsall Memorial Presbyterian Church, 3902 Market Street, Wilmington.  This facility is a short walk from the Corps office or you can park in the church parking lot.  The GRR meeting will begin at 10:00 am, and will last until about noon.  A location map is at: http://maps.yahoo.com/maps_result?addr=3902+Market+Street&csz=28402&country=us&new=1&name=&qty= .  In contrast to the previous occasion, there will not be a Wilmington Harbor DMMP meeting in conjunction with the GRR meeting.  
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